
A majority of Planning Commission members may meet socially after the meeting. If so, the location will be announced by the Chair 
person. City business will not be conducted.  
 
Pursuant to the Americans with Disabilities Act, individuals needing special accommodations during the meeting should notify the 
Park City Planning Department at (435) 615-5060 24 hours prior to the meeting. 

PARK CITY MUNICIPAL CORPORATION 
PLANNING COMMISSION 
CITY HALL, COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
JANUARY 15, 2014 
 

AGENDA 
 
MEETING CALLED TO ORDER – 5:30 PM  

ROLL CALL  

PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS – Items not scheduled on the regular agenda  

STAFF AND BOARD COMMUNICATIONS/DISCLOSURES  

REGULAR AGENDA - Public hearing and possible action  

 General Plan Planning Director  

 Discussion and public hearing Eddington  

ADJOURN  
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Planning Commission 
Staff Report 
 
Subject: General Plan 
Author: Thomas Eddington, Planning Director 

John Boehm, Planner     
Date: January 15, 2014 
Type of Item: Legislative Discussion 
__________________________________________________________________ 
 

Background  

The purpose of the next two meetings is to ensure that the new Planning 
Commissioners are brought up to date regarding the General Plan and to confirm 
general policy direction.  The draft General Plan was completed in March 2013 and 
posted online.  Subsequently, the Planning Commission and City Council held two joint 
meetings regarding the methodology to move forward.  A joint City Council/Planning 
Commission Task Force (including the Planning Director, City Attorney, two rotating 
Planning Commissioners and two rotating City Council members) was created to review 
the document; that review took place from June through August 2013.  Upon completion 
of these meetings, the General Plan was presented to the Planning Commission in 
sections with public hearings beginning in September 2013.  The City Council held 
public hearings and heard the General Plan presentations in November and December.   

Current Analysis  

Scheduling 
Toward the end of their review of the General Plan, the Planning Commission had some 
concerns regarding the scheduling for the General Plan.  At the December 19th City 
Council meeting, a new extended schedule was agreed upon (see exhibit A) that would 
allow for additional time for the Commission, the Council and the public to review a 
complete draft with all edits to date and consider certain policy matters raised during 
Commission review.  The Council also directed staff to create some opportunities 
outside the traditional public hearing process for further public input, so two open 
houses have been scheduled for 1/28 and 2/18 (locations TBD).  In addition, staff will 
address the specific issues raised by Planning Commission in their last motion to 
continue their review as such apply to specific sections of the General Plan (e.g. goals, 
strategies, neighborhoods, appendices/trends).  See minutes attached as Exhibit B. 
 
Size 
There have been requests to see if it is possible to reduce the size of the General Plan.  
Planning staff considered different opportunities to make the documents as user friendly 
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as possible while maintaining the detail and content of the document that will be 
necessary to effectuate the goals of the General Plan. 

Executive Summary – Length of Document 
The current 1997 General Plan is 149 pages in length and many have referenced it as 
an ideal size to provide user friendly information.  The 1997 Plan contains 10 elements 
with a short narrative and recommended actions for each element.  The 1997 Plan does 
not contain strategies, best practices in planning and design, or significant detailed 
analysis; it is rather a list of recommended actions. 
 
Staff has been asked to provide a summary of the General Plan that will more user-
friendly and that follows a format similar to the 1997 Plan.   Removing the methodology 
for implementing strategies from each Core Value section and leaving the 
Goals/Objectives/Strategies would result in a version of the Plan that is more similar to 
the 1997 Plan. This summarized version, inclusive of the General Plan introduction, 
would contain 107 pages and could serve as the General Plan – Executive Summary of 
Goals and Strategies.  A separate, larger volume would include this section, the 
methodology recommended for accomplishing strategies, the section on 
neighborhoods, and the appendix which contains trends, analysis, and data for the City 
and region. 
 
This solution would provide a much more user-friendly version of the base Goals and 
Strategies of the General Plan for the public.  Given that this version would contain 
exactly the same language as the larger, more comprehensive version; this would 
alleviate any future misinterpretations. 

Priorities and Goals 
Before getting into some specific policy clarifications, it is important for staff to note that 
similar to the current General Plan, the priorities of this General Plan are outlined very 
clearly in the 16 Goals.  Also similar to the current General Plan, there is no priority 
given to the Goals; they are all equally important and are not mutually exclusive – the 
successes realized relative to one goal should not preclude successes attributed to 
another goal. 
 

Density - There has been significant discussion relative to the new General Plan 
and its approach to addressing density.  We have heard that “density is being 
added to every neighborhood.”  This issue needs to be addressed prior to 
moving forward.   

Early discussions and analysis of the City’s demographics led the Planning 
Department to recommend opportunities for reduced lot requirements in some 
existing neighborhoods, for example, Park Meadows.  The intent was to provide 
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opportunities for less expensive middle income housing.  Given that land prices 
in Park City often account for 40-70% of the cost of building a house, smaller lots 
would go a long way to reducing the cost to construct a house.  There was 
concern by many Planning Commissioners at the time that this was the wrong 
approach and these recommendations were removed from the General Plan. 

As staff continued to explore opportunities to provide affordable and/or middle-
income housing opportunities, the City’s new Housing Assessment Plan was 
released noting that Park City would have to take significant measures to catch 
up and supply the affordable housing needed in our community.  This is not to 
say that Park City has been negligent in its approach to affordable housing; quite 
the contrary – the City has a very proactive approach to affordable housing and 
was just recently awarded the ULI Community Housing Award in 2013. 

The issue of affordable housing in Park City is the result of a combination of our 
success as a resort community, the increasing wealth of our residents, and the 
fact that it is all built upon a low-wage resort/services/leisure economy.  The 
number of units necessary to meet the demand cannot be resolved solely by the 
city government and/or Land Management Code requirements.  Less expensive 
middle-income housing is needed.  To begin to realize this market capture will 
require increased densities.  Given that increased densities in the neighborhoods 
has been removed, the General Plan recommends consideration of additional 
density in the Bonanza Park (BOPA) and Lower Park Avenue (LOPA) 
redevelopment areas – the City has no additional land for substantial 
opportunities to fulfill the housing needs for this demographic cohort. 

The only additional opportunity to address affordable housing noted is to look at 
utilizing the right to build accessory units above garages or otherwise, in the 
City’s existing neighborhoods. 

The City has committed to not sprawling and building in our open spaces; we 
have committed to not building housing on our golf course; we have committed to 
keeping our large lot sizes in our existing neighborhoods – the only economically 
viable outlet is an increase in density in our redevelopment areas. 

Does the Planning Commission concur that additional density should be 
considered for BOPA and LOPA to help accommodate affordable housing?  
_____ Yes _____ No 

 

TDR’s and Density - The density discussion also carriers over to the Transfer of 
Development Rights (TDR) program.  The General Plan notes the importance of 

Planning Commission - January 15, 2014 Page 4 of 31



utilizing this tool to move already-entitled development rights to nodes that are 
more appropriate for future development.  The future growth pressures in Park 
City will not be about stopping growth; it is already zoned for and/or entitled.  It is 
about controlling/managing/shaping this growth and partnering with private 
landowners to realize a win/win development opportunity.  TDR’s allow for this 
opportunity.  The General Plan notes a few areas that should be considered for 
possible TDR sending and receiving zones including Bonanza Park, PCMR, Deer 
Valley Snow Park, and some resort-centric areas within Empire Pass/Flagstaff. 

Does the Planning Commission concur with the recommended receiving zones 
for TDR’s?  _____ Yes _____ No 

 

Inter-Jurisdictional TDR’s - Beyond the consideration of local TDR’s, the 
General Plan contemplated regional collaborative opportunities in the future.  As 
Park City has seen significant changes over the past two decades, more recently 
there has been real growth in Summit and Wasatch counties.  The growth of 
Kimball Junction as a “power center” has transformed the region’s shopping 
opportunities.  The emergence of the Colony, Glenwild and the Red Ledges east 
of Heber has transformed open hillsides into resort development.  The region’s 
future development potential is no longer limited to Park city – it is equally 
dispersed within our region.   

The currently entitled growth at Jordanelle is the equivalent of 1.5 x the number 
of units within all of Park City in 2014.  1200 units are entitled and proposed for 
the Silver Cloud development located at the southeast corner of I-80 and SR 
Route 40.  One million square feet of tech office space is proposed at Kimball 
Junction (west side of SR 224).  Canyons Resort has more than five million 
square feet of development prior to build out.  Working with our regional partners 
to consider the use of TDRs seems logical in light of the recent commitment to 
regional collaboration exhibited by Summit County, Park City, and Wasatch 
County.   The use of TDRs could transfer density from Park City to nodes within 
Summit County and/or TDRs could be transferred to predetermined nodes within 
Park City.  This recommendation is to begin the analysis for such opportunities; it 
is not a mandate.  The Planning Commission revised this language to frame the 
future analysis and clarified the intent was not to create additional density. 

Does the Planning Commission support the City exploring the concept of Inter-
jurisdictional TDRs?   _____ Yes _____ No 
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Annexation - The proposed General Plan includes a recommendation to expand 
the Annexation Expansion Area (aka the Annexation Declaration Area).  The 
recommendations generally include some areas to the north of the City as well 
as some land east of SR 40.  These areas could have significant impact on the 
“gateways” to the City if not properly protected and planned for.  In addition, 
much of this land could be instrumental in protecting and re-establishing wildlife 
corridors.  In all cases, any annexation proposal should be planned for in 
collaboration with our County partners.  
 
Does the Planning Commission agree with the proposed Annexation 
recommendations?   _____ Yes _____ No 
 
 
Salt Lake City – Park City Connectivity - The new General Plan supports multi-
modal transportation policies.  Furthermore, recognizing the negative impacts of 
single-occupancy vehicles (SOV) on both our roads and our environment, the 
exploration of an alternative transportation mode from SLC is supported.  Visitors 
from SLC (and those arriving via the SLC International Airport) create the 
majority of SOV trips during ski season load-in and load-out.  Staff believes the 
City should continue to work with our regional neighbors to explore opportunities 
to mitigate this traffic issue that will only worsen over time.   
 
Does the Planning Commission support the City looking into the concept of 
alternative modes of transportation to connect SLC and PC?                        
_____ Yes _____ No 

 
Appendices/Trends 

Time permitting, staff is prepared to discuss the Trends section of the General Plan 
should the Planning Commission have any questions regarding any of the content found 
in this section. 

 

Next Steps 

The Planning Commission will meet one more time, January 22nd, prior to forwarding a 
recommendation to the City Council.  In addition, the Planning Commission and City 
Council will hold a joint meeting to discuss the General Plan on February 4, 2014.   

 

Planning Commission - January 15, 2014 Page 6 of 31



Exhibits 

Exhibit A – Schedule for General Plan Review  

Exhibit B – Minutes from December 11, 2013 Planning Commission Meeting 
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Meeting GP Issues Date Notes 

Special Planning Commission 
Meeting 

Kick Off for New Commissioners   
Policy Discussion 1/15/2014

First Public Review 
for new PC 
Commissioners 

Special Planning Commission 
Meeting 

General Overview and Policy 
Discussion  -  Hand off to City Council 1/22/2014

Wrap-Up and 
General Direction 
for Council Review 

Public Open House Complete Document and Boards 1/28/2014 Off-site 

JOINT City Council / Planning 
Commission Meeting 

10 Point Comparision of Old/New GP                                
Project Comparison Example (Old vs. 
New GP)                                GP 
Recommendations / Policy 2/4/2014

SPECIAL TUESDAY 
JOINT MEETING 

City Council Public Hearing General Review and Public Input 2/13/2014 Regular Meeing 

Public Open House Complete Document and Boards 2/18/2014 Off-site 

City Council Public Hearing General Review and Public Input 2/27/2014 Regular Meeting 

City Council Public Hearing Action - Vote on GP 3/6/2014 Regular Meeting 
Revised 12/19/13

Notes: 
1.  This assumes the PC meets 4x in January (with special 'applications only' meeting on Jan 29)
2.  This schedule assumes no major changes to the document or formatting - that would delay the GP 
3.  The deadline by Council was March 7th; this maintains that schedule

2014 - General Plan Schedule 

Planning Commission - January 15, 2014 Page 8 of 31

pabdullah
Typewritten Text
EXHIBIT A



PARK CITY MUNICIPAL CORPORATION 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
MARSAC MUNICIPAL BUILDING 
DECEMBER 11, 2013  
 
COMMISSIONERS IN ATTENDANCE:    
 
Chair Nann Worel, Brooke Hontz, Stewart Gross, Mick Savage, Adam Strachan, Charlie Wintzer 
 
EX OFFICIO: 
 
Planning Director, Thomas Eddington; Planning Manager, Kayla Sintz;  Kirsten Whetstone, Planner; 
Francisco Astorga, Planner; Anya Grahn, Planner; Polly Samuels McLean, Assistant City Attorney    
=================================================================== 

REGULAR MEETING  

 

ROLL CALL 
Chair Worel called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. and noted that all Commissioners were present 
except Commissioner Thomas who was excused and Commissioner Savage who arrived later. 
 
General Plan – Discussion and Public Hearing    
 
Director Eddington thanked the stakeholder committee who worked diligently on the General Plan.   
He named the committee members and recognized their time commitment over the past year.   
 
Director Eddington started the General Plan discussion this evening with some of the questions 
submitted to the Staff and other issues the Commissioners wanted to address.   
 
Natural Setting 
 
Director Eddington referred to page 3 under Natural Setting and a previous request to add language 
at the top of the page.  The Staff had made corrections, fixed typos, and added language a few 
weeks earlier.  He believed that issue had already been addressed.   Director Eddington referred to 
page 5 of Natural Setting and a request to add item 4(e), develop small neighborhood open spaces 
and parks.  The language was added and it was shown in blue on the draft.   
 
Directed Eddington commented on a request to protect significant vegetation and noted that 
vegetation was addressed in four different strategies; 4.1, 4.6, 4.13 and 4.16.  He asked if the 
Commissioners wanted a separate strategy to protect significant vegetation or if it was sufficient in 
how it was currently incorporated in terms of private lands, open space lands, walkability lands, and 
trail lands.  Commissioners Wintzer stated that Old Town and other areas in the LMC talk about 
significant vegetation and he thought it should be addressed separately in the General Plan.  
Director Eddington clarified that Commissioner Wintzer wanted to add an independent Strategy 4.22 
that recommends protecting significant vegetation. 
 
Commissioner Hontz stated that in the comparison of the Old General Plan to the New General 
Plan, she found language in the current General Plan, “Manage our limited forest with care to 
preserve and improve the overall health of the mountain vegetation.”  She did not believe that 
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Planning Commission Meeting 
December 11, 2013 
Page 2 
 
 
statement was represented in the new General Plan.  Director Eddington stated that the language 
was included as included as a strategy in the new General Plan because the strategy was dissolved 
and put into an ordinance.  He stated that the Landscape Ordinance has a significant vegetation 
section and they were building the new Forestry Plan off of that particular ordinance. 
 
Commissioner Hontz asked if there was agreement among the Planning Commission that since this 
was a tenet of the existing General Plan, which is different than an ordinance, that it should be 
incorporated into the new General Plan.  Commissioner Wintzer wanted it incorporated because 
protecting existing vegetation is something they talk about with every Steep Slope CUP.  It is helpful 
when they have the ability to say that something does not comply with the General Plan or the LMC. 
 Director Eddington stated that 4.22 would be added as a separate strategy.  Commissioner Hontz 
thought it was two parts.  One was to protect significant vegetation and the other was to manage the 
existing forest and overall health of the mountain vegetation.  They could be addressed in the same 
sentence but both parts needed to be listed.   The Commissioners concurred. 
 
Director Eddington referred to page 10 and recalled a previous discussion about removing 5.5.  He 
noted that 5.5 had been updated and a new strategy 6.14 on page 17 was added to address issues 
regarding heated driveways, etc.  Director Eddington stated that Strategy 5.5 was reworded to 
“adopt requirements for new development to be oriented for passive and/pr renewable energy.”  
Strategy 6.14 “Consider the option of surcharges or offsets for heat melt driveway systems that do 
not utilize renewable energy resources.” 
 
Director Eddington referred to Strategy 5.15 on page 11 and noted that per the Commissioners 
request the Staff had added screened recycling areas for easy pickup.  He stated that 5.22 
addresses outside energy uses.   
 
Director Eddington stated that the fire break and fire risk maps were included in the  original General 
Plan.  However, the task force recommended that they be taken out and the Staff removed them.   
He explained that the language on page 38 still talks about the importance of fire breaks and the 
wildlife urban interface and the maps could be added back in if the Commissioners wanted.  The 
Commissioners were comfortable leaving the language and removing the maps.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer referred to page 14 and asked for an explanation of 6D,   “Encourage 
regional planning efforts as a mechanism to mitigate population growth.”  Director Eddington stated 
that at the last City Council meeting a question was raised about whether to encourage regional 
planning efforts to mitigate population growth.  The Staff thought they had covered that issue in the 
Regional Section Goal 2 of Small Town, but it was not there.  Therefore, it was added as Strategy 
6D because it was a good crossover to put mitigating population growth in the Natural Setting 
section.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer wanted to know how addressing something outside of the City boundary 
would fit within the General Plan.  Director Eddington replied that it was talking about collaborating 
with their neighbors to help Summit County, Wasatch County and Park City all work together to 
mitigate and shape future population growth.   
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Director Eddington stated that language was added on page 16, 6.7, “Work with State and regional 
entities to incorporate gray water systems in large-scale projects.”   
 
Director Eddington remarked that a question was raised regarding fire pits and he asked if the 
Commissioners wanted fire pits addressed.  He noted that there were discussions in both Planning 
Commission meetings and stakeholder meetings about whether it would be a challenge to the resort 
character for anyone trying to create that ambiance.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer suggested that it be treated the same as a heated driveway.  If someone 
wanted an outside fire pit that dispels natural gas into the air, it should be offset with additional 
insulation in the house or better windows.  Director Eddington asked if the Planning Commission 
was willing to consider energy offset on a resort or hotel.  He assumed it would be included in 6.14 
on page 17.  He suggested revising 6.14 to read “…heat melt driveway systems and/or outdoor fire 
pits.      
 
Director Eddington stated that there were questions about the language regarding open space.  He 
referred to the new page 21, which was revamped to incorporate what the Commissioners had 
questioned, as well as City Council input.  Commissioner Wintzer remarked that his question was, if 
the public cannot see it or use it is it open space, which includes roof top gardens, etc. counting as 
open space.   Director Eddington replied that the Staff was not recommending counting roof tops as 
open space under Urban Open Space.  
 
Commissioners Gross pointed out that language under Urban Open Space specifically says 
accessible rooftop gardens.  Commissioner Wintzer stated that the issue is whether or not it is open 
to the public.  Director Eddington recalled a previous discussion where the Commissioners were not 
opposed to counting roof tops if it was accessible to the public.  He clarified that green roofs would 
not count as open space unless they are publicly accessible.  Commissioners Wintzer and Gross 
did not believe the language was clear.  Commissioner Wintzer thought they needed definitions for 
urban open space and private open space.  He suggested that the definitions might be better in the 
LMC rather than the General Plan.   
 
Commissioner Hontz thought the language as written allows someone to consider their rooftop in 
their application as open space and later tell the Planning Commission that it is  not open space.  
Only open space that is available to the public should be considered open space.  For example, a 
rooftop with a gate at the bottom that limits access is not open space.  Commissioner Hontz did not 
believe the language as written met what the Commissioners asked for in terms of what they would 
consider applicable open space.  Director Eddington agreed that it made sense to add the word 
“publicly” in front of rooftop gardens. 
 
Planning Manager Sintz recommended that they remove the phrase, “accessible rooftop gardens”. 
Commissioner Gross preferred to eliminate it because it was undefined.  Commissioner Wintzer 
concurred.  Director Eddington remarked that the Staff was trying to anticipate what could occur in 
the future, because currently there was no requirement.  Commissioner Wintzer pointed out that 
Main Street was the only area without a requirement.  Everything else is an MPD that requires open 
space.   
 

Planning Commission - January 15, 2014 Page 11 of 31



Planning Commission Meeting 
December 11, 2013 
Page 4 
 
 
Commissioner Hontz did not believe the definitions were sufficient to address open space and how 
they relate.  She encouraged the Staff to look at other communities to further define it better.  
Commissioner Hontz stated that labeling a Park as passive open space was inaccurate.  Director 
Eddington explained that the Staff was careful to define open space based on how it is used rather 
than who owns it.   
 
Commissioner Hontz remarked that the Commissioners have not been heard throughout the entire 
General Plan process and she felt like she was still not being heard this evening. She asked if there 
was concurrence among the Planning Commission to direct the Staff to relook at the definitions, or 
whether they would allow the Staff to move forward with the definitions as written.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer was unsure whether the General Plan was the document to have specific 
legal definitions.  He stated that if “accessible rooftops” was removed from the Urban Open Space, 
he would agree with the concept of the definition because it was vague enough.      Commissioner 
Hontz replied that the definitions did not need to be legal definitions, but she thought they should be 
the parameters for what an applicant should expect.  Commissioner Wintzer suggested adding a 
statement in the General Plan about treating public and private open space differently; and let the 
Code define how they should be treated.   
 
Director Eddington stated that the definitions were expanded in an earlier version; however, in 
meetings with the City Council and others, the Staff was asked to narrow it down.  He pointed out 
that language was added that talks about the need to address public and private designations in an 
MPD.  However, it was difficult to know how that would play out without knowing the specific project. 
 Commissioner Wintzer stated that if they wait to anticipate it during an MPD it would be too late, 
because the applicant would have already anticipated their side of it.  Commissioner Wintzer 
reiterated that the General Plan was not the document to define it, but he felt strongly that it needed 
to be defined before an applicant submits an MPD application.                                                   
 
Commissioner Strachan was not bothered by the definitions with the exception of Urban Open 
Space and the disclaimer at the bottom right in italics.  He thought the disclaimer was a problem 
waiting to happen.  Commissioner Strachan believed the rest of the definitions were generally 
understood within the community and they were reflected in the LMC.  He stated that there were no 
road maps for Urban Open Space and it was better defined in the LMC.  Commissioner Strachan 
suggested adding a general statement in the General Plan to encourage Urban Open Space where 
appropriate, and let the LMC to define Urban Space.  Commissioner Wintzer concurred.  
 
Commissioner Gross suggested that they take a closer look at the COSAC definitions and tie them 
together.  If the City spends citizens money for open space it would be nice if the definitions could 
flow from one thing to the other.  Commissioner Strachan asked if COSAC defines Urban Open 
Space.  Commissioner Gross was unsure.  He would like to take another look at the COSAC 
definitions to see if there were similarities.  Commissioner Strachan agreed with looking at the 
COSAC definitions, but he did not think the General Plan was the appropriate document to define 
those.   
 
Chair Worel asked if there was consensus among the Commissioners to support Commissioner 
Strachan’s suggestion.  The Commissioners concurred.  Director Eddington clarified that the 
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direction was to uncapitalize urban open space and take out the public/private designation, and add 
one or two sentences to better define it within the LMC.   
Commissioner Hontz was comfortable leaving the last sentence, “Does not include roads or parking 
lots (pervious and impervious).”  Commissioner Strachan thought that sentence should also be for 
the LMC.  The Commissioners agreed to remove it from the General Plan.  Commissioner Hontz 
was willing to support the changes suggested by Commissioner Strachan, but she still did not think 
the definitions were where they needed to be.  
 
Director Eddington stated that at the request of the Planning Commission a specific strategy was 
added as 6.7 on page 16 to address gray water.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer referred to page 50 and the photo of a canal walk in Indianapolis.  He 
requested that the photo be replaced with one that would be more indicative of what Park City could 
accomplish.  Director Eddington replied that the photo was a good example of how to daylight a 
stream; not a representation of what they would actually do in Park City.  Commissioner Wintzer 
thought it was important to use photos that capture what Park City wants.  Commissioner Strachan 
thought the streams in Park City were daylighted already.  Commissioner Wintzer replied that 
Poison Creek was the only stream that was daylighted and that was only after the trail leaves Old 
Town.  The Commissioners discussed daylighting and decided to remove the reference from the 
General Plan.  
 
Director Eddington stated that stream daylighting was added primarily because the Sustainability 
Department was talking about opportunities to daylight in the area of the Brew Pub lot and/or to re-
create something.  There was a lot of interest in trying to get back to water.  Commissioner Wintzer 
stated that it was something he would like to see, but he did not think it was practical.                          
 
Commissioner Strachan remarked that his approach to the General Plan has been to shorten it 
wherever possible.  He thought this was an opportunity to delete text and eliminate full pages from 
the document. 
 
Commissioner Savage thought it was an opportunity to make the creek that runs through town 
something nice to walk along where people could stroll through Old Town on the creek side.  
Commissioner Wintzer preferred to remove it from the General Plan.  Commissioner Hontz agreed 
with removing the language because it would not prohibit the concept from being approved.  
Commissioner Strachan noted that the language states, “The City would not restore the original 
creek bed, but rather introduce a new path for the stream that accommodates the neighborhood 
needs along Swede Alley.”  If anything were to occur he thought it should be to restore the creek 
bed.  He was not in favor of encouraging something artificial with the creek that would alter the 
natural setting.   
 
Historic Character   
     
Director Eddington noted that on page 3, language was added to say, Historic Preservation is the 
economic driver to Old Town.  The language was shown in blue in the first column.   On page 4, 
language was added to the heading Goal 15, “…preserve the integrity, scale, mass and 
compatibility…”.  The added language was shown in blue.  
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Director Eddington stated that there was a question regarding ridge lines.  Since it was already 
addressed in Natural Setting, the Staff added language as a specific strategy in Old Town.  The 
language was shown in blue on page 7 as Strategy 15.9 - “Protect the ridgelines and hillsides from 
development.”  Director Eddington noted that the language in Strategy 15.14 on page 7 reflected 
their discussion to educate the public.   
 
Director Eddington noted that page 6 talked about increasing the role of the HPB and  15.10 talks 
about augmenting some of what the Historic Preservation Board does with regard to their review 
including the grant program, a potential revolving loan fund, and inform property owners of state and 
federal preservation tax credits.  Director Eddington stated that the Staff has been working with the 
HPB to talk about pro-active opportunities.   
 
Director Eddington noted that a strategy was added on page 7 as 15.20, per the request to add, 
“Partner with the US Post Office to ensure a continued presence on Main Street.”  Director 
Eddington referred to page 9 and new language that was added to the end of 16B, “Uses that 
should be limited include office space, real estate show rooms and parking.”  The added language 
was shown in blue.  He stated that the LMC is much more explicit, but the language was added to 
the General Plan for clarification.  Commissioner Strachan asked about the origin of the initial 
language in red.  Director Eddington replied that the Staff had drafted language and the City Council 
asked for clarifying language.  The language in red was revised per City Council direction.  The 
language in blue was added at the request of the Planning Commission. 
 
Commissioner Strachan remarked that it was the City Council’s prerogative to revise the language, 
but in his opinion, “uses that engage visitors” meant real estate agents and timeshares.  Director 
Eddington did not believe the City Council would be opposed if the language was further clarified.  
Commissioner Wintzer suggested that they tie it into vertical zoning instead of trying to address it 
separately.           
 
Director Eddington noted that language was added to 16.3 on page 10 to address educating 
business owners.  Director Eddington referred to page 15 and noted that the good neighbor program 
has been utilized throughout the Nation and the Staff thought it would be good in the toolbox to help 
promote public/private partnerships.  On page 18, column one, language was added to the end of 
the first paragraph stating, “In areas in the HR1, HR-2, and HR-L zones where no lots are platted, 
new lots shall respect the historic lot patterns of 25’ x 75’.  Regarding Rossi Hill, Director Eddington 
referred to language on Page 18 that talked about options for single family detached garages.  The 
language was added as a result of discussions with the Planning Commission and the HPB.  
Commissioner Wintzer stated that the Planning Commission discussed smaller lots.  He pointed out 
that there were combined lots on Rossi Hill with smaller houses.  He was not in favor of encouraging 
people to break up everything because historically some of the lots were large and used for 
agricultural purposes.  Director Eddington stated that the language focused primarily on HR-1 and 
HR-2.  He assumed they would not want the same thing for the HRL zone.   
 
Director Eddington referred to page 20 and asked if they should show images of houses with flat 
roofs.  Currently, there were no structures with flat roofs but it has been proposed for consideration 
when the design guidelines are revised in 2014.  Director Eddington stated that flat roofs were more 
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of an HDDR issue relative to the design guidelines and he was unsure if it belonged in the General 
Plan. 
 
Commissioner Strachan thought flat roofs should be an LMC issue and not addressed in the 
General Plan.    
 
Commissioner Hontz referred to page 18 and the paragraph that talked about reducing parking 
requirements for single lots.  She recalled that the Commissioners were concerned that it would 
actually increase the parking issues for the neighborhood and that it would only make sense if the 
overall footprint and square footage of the house was also reduced. Commissioner Hontz stated that 
the Planning Commission had mentioned this several times but it was never changed.  Director 
Eddington explained that it would result in less square footage for the house because currently 
incorporating the garage into the house  allows a footprint for three stories.  If the garage it 
detached, there would be an opportunity to put something above it.  Commissioner Hontz read the 
paragraph and noted that the word “detached” was not in the language.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer calculated that setbacks and parking spaces to show how it would increase 
the size of the house and potentially the use of a car, but the parking requirement would be 
decreased.  Planning Manager Sintz stated that it was a discussion of reducing the parking 
requirement from two to one, but it was also a discussion on wanting people to commit to reducing 
the use of their vehicles.  Commissioner Wintzer agreed with the concept of encouraging people to 
reduce the number of vehicles, but he did not believe the language accomplished that goal.  He 
believed that people with  two vehicles would park one on the street.  Commissioner Wintzer was 
certain that the language as written would encourage someone to build a larger house and only 
have one parking space.  Commissioner Wintzer stated that the Planning Commission raised this 
same issue at the last meeting.  Commissioner Hontz thought there was consensus that this was a 
problem.   
 
Commissioner Hontz suggested adding language indicating that the overall footprint and square 
footage of the unit would need to be reduced in order to get the parking reduction.  Otherwise, they 
should remove the incentive.  They should not offer an incentive that pushes the burden on to the 
rest of the neighborhood.   
 
The Commissioners agreed to delete the first paragraph on page 18 under Incentivizing 
Development on Single Lots, as well as the next paragraph that was written in red.                
Commissioner Hontz referred to the photos on pages 21-25 and stated that the comments she had 
made in March were not incorporated.  She liked the green and red border around each picture 
because it was easier to identify acceptable and unacceptable; however, many of the photos were 
not helpful because it was difficult to see what it was showing.  Commissioner Hontz suggested that 
30% of the photos should be replaced.  If they want to tell a story through photos, the story should 
be easy to understand.   
 
Director Eddington remarked that the photos were new, but they could do more circling to make it 
more explicit.  Commissioner Hontz stated that the pictures were the same ones she had in March.   
Commissioner Wintzer thought they could find better examples for some of the photos.     
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Director Eddington noted that there was a question on page 30 regarding the design guidelines, 
historic preservation deed restrictions, restrictive covenants, and historic preservation easements.  
Commissioner Wintzer stated that he thought language should be added to work on enforcement.  
Director Eddington asked if he was referring to enforcement of what was approved at the Building 
Department.  Commissioner Strachan thought it should be that and general enforcement of the 
Code.   
 
Director Eddington referred to page 31, Park City Preservation Easement.  He explained that they 
were not using Park City easements as much since they implemented the 2009 HDDR.  
Commissioner Wintzer suggested the idea of a tool to incentivize building smaller structures.   
 
Small Town         
 
Director Eddington noted that a question was raised about whether they were adding density in the 
first section.  He explained that the language had been changed to capture what the Planning 
Commission and City Council expressed in previous meetings, which was to not add density unless 
there was a give and get.  Director Eddington stated that page 3 addresses TDRs and he asked if 
that was an appropriate tool for Small Town.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer had raised the question and he thought the Staff had missed his point.  He 
was asking if the language should be in the Small Town section or in Sense of Community.  Director 
Eddington recalled having that discussion early in the process and they said that the Sense of 
Community section was more about the policy and the Small Town section was more about land use 
and the regional approach.  For that reason, TDRs seemed more appropriate in Small Town.  In 
addition, TDRs allow the opportunity for smaller nodes and smaller neighborhoods, which  helps 
achieve small town.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer agreed with the concept but he was unsure if it belonged in Small Town.  
Director Eddington stated that after the last meeting the Staff changed the language that talked 
about opportunities for internal TDRs and to explore the opportunity for jurisdictional TDRs.  That 
was not allowed by the State at this point, but it may be a future opportunity.  Either way it would 
come before the Planning Commission as an ordinance.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer reiterated that he did not believe it belonged in Small Town.   Commissioner 
Hontz stated that if it was TDRs that involved any type of regional discussion, then it definitely 
should not be in Small Town.  If it was within the community, she could still see Commissioner 
Wintzer’s point.  She could see no harm in moving it to Sense of Community.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer stated that in reading through Visioning the idea was to keep Park City small 
and to keep Park City Park City.  He could think of three or four places within the City limits where 
TDRs could be used now.  However, regional TDRs could possibly mean moving density into town.  
Director Eddington noted that Goal 1 on page 6 talks about protecting undeveloped land, 
discouraging sprawl, etc., and TDRs is a potential tool to help accomplish that.  The Small Town 
section primarily dealt with land use, which is why they put TDRs under Small Town.   
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Commissioner Wintzer referred to the picture on page 8.  It showed bringing the Osguthorpe Farm 
into the City and he thought it was a terrible example of TDRs in a small town.  Director Eddington 
clarified that the photo was showing how to protect the farm.  Commissioner Wintzer pointed out that 
the Osguthorpe Farm was outside of the City limits and the City did not have property like it within 
the City limits.  Director Eddington agreed that there was nothing now, but there could be 
opportunities in the future through potential annexations where they would want to protect the land.   
 
Commissioner Savage understood that the concept would be to eliminate development of parcels 
that are currently open, but have development rights by allowing TDRs to create areas of higher 
density inside the City; for example, concentrated areas of affordable housing.  Director Eddington 
replied that this was correct.  Commissioner Savage supported that idea.  Commissioner Gross 
remarked that the idea was not the issue.  The question was where to place it within the General 
Plan.  Commissioner Savage thought they would want to stimulate people to think about higher 
density housing situations that are close to the hub of town.   
 
Director Eddington stated that the challenge is that the goals in Sense of Community talk about work 
force housing, lifelong housing, diversity of jobs, parks and recreation and world class recreation 
and the way they live in the community.  He thought TDRs were much more limited. 
 
Commissioner Wintzer was not opposed to leaving TDRs in small town, but he still thought the 
picture on page 8 showed something he would not want to see occur.  He disagreed with 
Commissioner Savage because if they bring all the density into town, they would lose what they 
have.  Director Eddington stated that they were afraid of both density and sprawl and it was a 
balancing act. 
 
Commissioner Savage remarked that they continually talk about getting families and full-time 
resident into Old Town.  In his opinion, the best way to do that was to focus on more density and 
more cost-effectiveness so retirees and young families have places where they can afford to live.  
Commissioner Wintzer pointed out that the language brings density into town but it does not mention 
anything about being affordable.  He could not support it. 
 
Director Eddington stated that when they get into the strategies section, they begin to talk about 
reasons for utilizing TDRs for affordable housing and open space preservation in terms of a get for 
the give.   
 
Commissioner Gross asked if Commissioner Wintzer would support removing regional TDRs and 
just make it City-wide TDRs.  Commissioner Wintzer replied that city-wide TDRs was a great tool.  
Regional TDRs was a way of making their small town bigger.  Director Eddington clarified that 
Commissioner Wintzer was suggesting some type of qualifier that outlines what might be an allowed 
regional TDR, such as affordable housing.                      Commissioner Wintzer stated that he would 
be more comfortable with a qualifier but he would have to see the wording.  However, at this point 
he preferred to eliminate Regional TDRs because it had not been defined.  Director Eddington 
stated that the Staff would add a qualifier for affordable housing.  He noted that the General Plan is 
a living document and it would change over the course of the next year.  Anything related to TDRs 
would come before the Planning Commission and the City Council.                            
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Director Eddington referred to page 7 and the language the Planning Commission had deleted in 
Objective1A.  He recalled a discussion where the Commissioners thought it should be qualified.  He 
asked if that was enough qualifier.  Commissioner Gross asked if “should only be considered” was 
the qualifier.  Director Eddington answered yes.  He revised the stricken language to read, “...should 
only be considered for offsetting the development pressures and creating affordable housing.”   
 
Commissioner Hontz stated that it still did not address her point from previous meetings.  She 
believed there was consensus on why they would want density moved around or increased.  Her 
point was that the other jurisdictions did not have the same code and methodology system of 
accounting for density.  Her concern was that people would manufacture density in other 
jurisdictions that did not actually exist, and they would want to bring it into Park City because the 
value would be higher.  Commissioner Hontz stated that it is a major problem that has never been 
addressed.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer thought a prime example was what the City thought they had entitled the 
Sweeney’s versus what the Sweeney’s thought they were entitled to.  Director Eddington noted that 
Strategy 1.12 on page 11 says that the TDR system shall reflect market rate valuation.  
Commissioner Hontz stated that it was more than dollars.  It was the actual number of units.   
 
The Commissioner discussed appropriate language to address the concern.  Commissioner Savage 
asked why they had to accept County based TDRs at this point.  He could not understand why they 
were spending time contemplating it if they have no control over how the other jurisdictions set their 
values.  
 
City Attorney, Mark Harrington, referred to page 8 and suggested adding language under A Legal 
Approach to TDRs, “The City should explore a Regional TDR program with our partners provided 
that such program is consistent with Park City’s core values and visioning statements, and mitigates 
transportation traffic impacts.”  Commissioner Wintzer was comfortable with the suggested 
language.                         
 
Commissioner Strachan thought they needed to revise the language on page 10, Strategy 1.1. The 
language as written says to amend the LMC to allow TDR credits to be used within defined receiving 
zones for additional development.  City Attorney Harrington stated that the language needed to be 
clarified to indicate that it was language for the current program within the City limits.    
 
Commissioner Hontz referred to page 8 and thought it was important to keep the language, “The 
Planning Commission is strongly indicated that TDRs should only be granted where there is a 
tangible ‘get’ realized.”  The Commissioners concurred.            
Director Eddington summarized that they should add the language City Attorney Harrington had 
recommended on page 8, revise the second paragraph to address the concerns, and note that 
Strategy 1.1 is for the existing ordinance within Park City limits.   
 
Director Eddington understood that there was a concern regarding the photos shown on page 11.  
The intent was to look back at good examples where sprawl was utilized at a minimum. He 
explained that the photos were used because they did not have a good local example and they do 
not what the County will do with regard to future development.   
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Commissioner Wintzer thought Redstone was a good example because the density from Swaner 
was transferred to Redstone.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer referred to page 10, Strategy 1.2, and asked for clarification on the transition 
zone.  Director Eddington replied that a transition zone is the area within a neighborhood that may 
have been lower density that moves to higher density.  Commissioner Wintzer thought the language 
was confusing because the only transition zone is HR-2.   The Commissioners changed the 
language to transition areas.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer asked for clarification of 1.5 on page 10 regarding revising the minimum lot 
size within primary residential neighborhoods.  Director Eddington stated that it was looking at 
options in the future for cluster zoning and smaller step down housing zoning.  It stems from the 
original intent to keep the properties in Old Town smaller.  Commissioner Wintzer remarked that the 
smaller they make the lot the bigger the ratio between lot and house.  Nothing is gained except big 
houses on smaller lots.  Director Eddington explained that part of this would include re-examining 
setbacks, etc. 
 
Commissioner Hontz did not believe they could make the minimum lot size any smaller in Old Town. 
 Director Eddington agreed; and clarified that the idea stemmed from the typical Old Town lot size.    
        
 
Director Eddington referred to page 14 which addressed the Local Government Commission.  He 
stated that the LGC was started in Yosemite National Park by a group that came up with a series of 
principles regarding land use planning.  He thought many of the principles tied in with Park City’s 
core values.  Director Eddington remarked that the LGC is something that planners look to in terms 
of guiding ideologies.  
 
Commissioner Wintzer stated that he raised the issue not because it was good or bad, but because 
they had not had enough conversation about it.  Commissioner Hontz requested that they eliminate 
the entire page.  Commissioner Strachan did not believe much of it was applicable.  Commissioner 
Wintzer concurred.  The Commissioners supported the suggestion to eliminate the entire page.   
 
Director Eddington noted that page 14 was included to reference the parameters of the Wasatch 
Back, which includes Park City.  Commissioner Wintzer questioned why they were talking about 
areas outside of their jurisdiction, as referenced on page 15.  Director Eddington stated that the idea 
was to show some of the challenges relative to their small town.   
 
Chair Worel noted that page 35 included Morgan County.  Director Eddington stated that page 35 
showed the impact of some of the regional open space land and opportunities for overall 
connectivity.  Some did go into Morgan County in terms of the Uintah Wasatch National Forest.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer referred to page 19 and noted that the Huntsman property showed up as a 
receiving zone but it was never discussed.  He pointed out that it would be sending density to the top 
of the mountain when they were trying to keep it down in the valley.  Director Eddington explained 
that it was only talking about opportunities in looking at potential resort areas for consideration.  He 
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noted that there have been discussions about a gondola and additional transportation modes to 
reach that area.  Commissioner Wintzer was comfortable talking about it but he was not comfortable 
adding a picture in the General Plan before it was discussed.  Commissioner Wintzer stated that his 
reading of the language was that the Huntsman property could be a receiving zone.  Director 
Eddington noted that it talked about PCMR and Deer Valley as well.  Commissioner Wintzer stated 
that they have talked about PCMR and Deer Valley, but they never had a discussion about 
Huntsman.  Commissioner Hontz explained why she thought it was a misrepresentation compared 
to the other bubbles on page 19. 
 
Commissioner Savage suggested removing the Huntsman bubble at this point until they have the 
opportunity to discuss it as a receiving zone.  The Commissioners concurred.  
 
Director Eddington noted that page 29 talked about clustering opportunities.  Commissioner Wintzer 
understood the idea but he did not think there was a piece of property in Park City that looked like 
the image shown.  Commissioner Hontz preferred to eliminate the section.  Commissioner Savage 
recalled a previous conversation about whether or not there were areas in Park Meadows where 
they might be able to encourage a greater amount of density.  He understood that there was a lot of 
skepticism, but the question was whether this was a concept that was worthwhile promoting as a 
way to enhance the sense of open space.  Commissioner Savage personally thought the answer 
was yes.  He wanted to know the downside of leaving in the language because it was not specific to 
a particular area.  Commissioner Hontz reiterated her preference to remove the section for two 
reasons.  One is that she did not believe in it and secondly because it was an unusable document.  
 
Commissioner Strachan stated that he did not know enough about the conservation subdivision 
design.  He thought it was an institution that the planners were familiar with, but again it was a topic 
that was never discussed.  Commissioner Wintzer remarked that his issue was with the ideas that 
were presented in the General Plan that have never been discussed.  Director Eddington stated that 
it would be a tool the City could use if they ever annexed a piece of property.  There were limited 
opportunities in town but the concept was something they have looked at for Old Town and other 
areas.  Commissioner Wintzer thought the language implied something completely different that 
would encourage urban sprawl.  
 
Commissioner Savage thought the section provided a tool that the City could use in future 
annexations and he supported leaving it in.  Commissioner Gross also favored leaving it in. 
After further discussion the majority of Commissioners preferred to remove the section as suggested 
by Commissioner Hontz.   
 
Director Eddington referred to a question regarding a photo on page 32 and explained that it was 
showing the Estate neighborhood concept relative to the resort.  Commissioner Savage referred to 
the middle photograph on page 32 and suggested that the Staff take an updated photograph 
showing the current use or replace it with a different photo. 
 
Commissioner Wintzer questioned the regional map on page 35.  Director Eddington stated that the 
language talks about connectivity for open space and a balance for development.  Commissioner 
Wintzer reiterated his earlier comment Small Town was not the appropriate place for regional 
issues.   
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Commissioner Wintzer thought page 37 was more about County issues than small town issues.  
Director Eddington noted that page 38 shows how Park City fits into the Wasatch Choice Plan.  The 
following pages talk about opportunities to connect Park City to the commercial corridor and the 
need for alternative transportation modes in the future.   
 
Sense of Community           
 
Director Eddington referred to page 6 and noted that 7.1 talks about opportunities in other 
neighborhoods within the City to utilize smaller lots.  This was based on previous discussions about 
encouraging smaller lots and smaller houses outside of Old Town.   
 
Director Eddington referred to page 8 and noted that Objective 8C talks about increasing housing 
ownership opportunities for the work force within primary residential neighborhoods.  Commissioner 
Wintzer agreed with the concept but he wanted to know where they were trying to do it.  Director 
Eddington replied that specific areas have not been identified within the existing primary 
neighborhoods.  Commissioner Wintzer stated that the Planning Commission has never had this 
discussion.  Director Eddington remarked that throughout the neighborhood discussions there was a 
general sentiment to locate future primary residences, including workforce housing, in primary 
neighborhoods as opposed to upper Deer Valley or other areas.  Commissioner Wintzer recalled a 
specific conversation about Commissioner Gross’ neighborhood and that the Commissioners were 
uncomfortable subdividing lots in existing neighborhoods.  Director Eddington stated that the 
language regarding subdividing lots was eliminated.  The current language looks at future 
opportunities other than subdividing.   
 
Director Eddington referred to 8.6 on page 10, the fee in lieu concept.  He explained that the fee in 
lieu concept was still part of the affordable housing ordinance and the City Council has generally 
recommended working with developers to build on-site affordable housing.  However, sometimes 
the fee in lieu is more preferable than building affordable housing in the resort areas.  Commissioner 
Wintzer stated that every time the City tried to put an affordable housing project somewhere, it was 
always in someone’s back yard.  Director Eddington agreed that affordable housing projects will 
never be popular.  He pointed out that there were opportunities in Lower Park Avenue which might 
be the next logical location to utilize fee in lieu.  Commissioner Wintzer thought the policy should be 
to find the property before they take the fee in lieu.   
 
Commissioner Hontz thought the fee in lieu concept needed to be reviewed per the language in 8.6, 
including the amount paid.  She suggested adding a sentence stating that a fee in lieu would not be 
accepted until appropriate properties for affordable housing are located.  Commissioner Hontz 
thought the current fee was too low and should be reviewed.             
Commissioner Savage pointed out that building up fee in lieu builds assets that can be deployed for 
a more significant affordable housing initiative.  The City currently does not do significant initiatives 
in that way because it is not easy to fund.  For that reason he would support fee in lieu.  
Commissioner Wintzer supported adding the language suggested by Commissioner Hontz.  He also 
thought the City should find a way to purchase property that could be used for future affordable 
housing.  Commissioner Savage stated that if the City does not have a reserve to purchase the land 
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it would not happen.  However, the fee in lieu would allow them to build up that reserve to purchase 
a future piece of property for that objective.   
 
Commissioner Wintzer asked for clarification on 8.17.  Director Eddington stated that the Planning 
Commission had talked about reassessing fees for affordable housing projects and reducing HOA 
fees for affordable housing projects.  As the City utilizes payment in lieu fees for an affordable 
housing project, they would work with the City Council and the Planning Commission to set a lower 
cap for HOA fees.  Commissioner Wintzer questioned how they could reduce HOA fees that were 
not controlled by the City.  Director Eddington replied that the City could set the initial fees before the 
HOA was established.   
 
Director Eddington referred to page 21, Objective11A, and noted that the idea was not to provide 
flexibility for the application but rather to provide flexibility for the Planning Commission and the City 
Council to relook at old MPDs.  Commissioner Wintzer remarked that the word “flexibility” made him 
uncomfortable, particularly if it is based on the Staff interpretation. 
 
Director Eddington referred to page 26 and clarified that the intent was to focus on architectural 
issues and not to support a certain business.  Commissioner Gross recalled that the Planning 
Commission had eliminated the coffee shop because it was a drive-thru and a temporary building.  
Commissioner Strachan had the same recollection.   
 
Director Eddington referred to page 30, Strategy13.1 and the reference to street lights along Main 
Street.  He understood that some people believe that could be disruptive.  Commissioner Wintzer 
stated that the goals of bringing primary residents into town and encouraging more activities on Main 
Street were in conflict.  Chair Worel thought the language “review, revise” would address those 
concerns.                
          
Director Eddington noted that 43 showed recent commercial establishments.  It was not intended to 
support a particular use.  Commissioner Wintzer stated that they spent a considerable amount of 
time discouraging chain stores and big box stores, yet one picture on page 42 was Home Depot.  
Director Eddington replied that they had not recommended controlling chain stores at Kimball 
Junction.  Director Eddington stated that the language on page 46 talked about limiting the 
restrictions on chain stores to some zones.  Commissioner Wintzer questioned the wording.  
Director Eddington stated that if the Planning Commission agreed with the concept he could 
wordsmith the language for clarification. 
 
Director Eddington noted that page 60 talks about what other communities have done to help 
resolve affordable housing.  The opportunity lies in whether it is an accessory use.  The 
opportunities are limited and this was one opportunity in the vast tool box.   
 
Commissioner Strachan questioned why they would want to change typically single family 
neighborhoods for the sake of increasing density.  He was not opposed to doing it for affordable 
housing, but the language basically says that a creative way to increase density is to change the 
zone.  He pointed out that lower cost housing was different than affordable housing.  Director 
Eddington agreed and clarified that it would be market rate lower cost housing.   The intent was to 
offer another alternative.  Commissioner Strachan thought there was enough language in the 
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General Plan that says the City should be looking at ways to encourage affordable housing.  
However, the General Plan should not say they should be looking at ways to change zoning through 
creative density increases.  
 
Commissioner Savage remarked that the City would have to deal with growth either by sprawl or 
density.  He thought the Planning Commission was in a position where they have unique 
opportunities to control where they want the density take place, and at the same time achieve some 
of the other objectives such as getting more families in old town and having the diversity of different 
housing opportunities.  Commissioner Savage stated that they could not achieve those goals without 
having to make sacrifices related to the nature and location of where the density should be allowed. 
 Commissioner Strachan agreed, but he felt there were other more descriptive areas in the General 
Plan that do a better job than one quote that was taken from the Portland Municipal Plan.  
Commissioner Wintzer pointed out that the goal should not be to increase density for no reason.   
 
The Commissioners agreed to eliminate the language.   
 
Director Eddington referred to page 61 and noted that the only way to work with the International 
Building Code is through the Utah League of Cities and Towns and/or lobbyist state reps.                  
 
Commissioner Wintzer referred to page 62, and asked for clarification on “create a one-stop shop 
for development permits.”  Director Eddington stated that it talks about a creating a coordinated 
approach towards development.   
 
Commissioner Hontz assumed the language was from the Urban Land Use Institute.  She noted that 
Park City is A-typical in the West in terms of preparing the Staff reports and recommending findings 
to the Planning Commission.  She believed it sets a false sense of what might happen with the 
applicant in terms of approval or denial.  If the Planning Commission does not agree with the Staff, it 
sets up the Staff and the applicant for disappointment.  Commissioner Hontz thought a better 
approach would be to have a work session first to gather the opinions of the Planning Commission, 
since they were the decision makers, before moving forward with a Staff report and findings.  She 
also thought the Staff reports were too lengthy and offered suggestions on how the reports could be 
simplified to simplify the process.  The Commissioners asked Commissioner Hontz to draft 
appropriate language. 
 
Commissioner Wintzer noted from the minutes of the last meeting that the Planning Commission 
had given the Staff a list of items to be incorporated, but he could not see where it was done.  He 
had highlighted the items that were missing and submitted them to the Staff.        
 
Chair Worel opened the public hearing.           
 
Tom Fey commended the Planning Commission for their work and the detail in reviewing the 
General Plan.  He had several pages of questions and he was pleased to say that the 
Commissioners had addressed most of his concerns with the same conclusion.  Mr. Fey remarked 
that the Planning Commission had spent a significant amount of time this evening discussing 
transfer of density rights.  He personally believed that transfer of density rights could be frightening 
for the community unless it is well-defined and managed. Mr. Fey used PC Hill as an example to 
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support his concern.  PC Hill used to be owned by the Osguthorpe family until the City decided to 
purchase it.  They allowed the Osguthorpe family to take the density rights they believed they had on 
that hill and transfer the density to a meadow.  Mr. Fey stated that anyone who tries to climb PC hill 
knows that there is no way houses could be built on the hill, yet the Osguthorpe family was allowed 
to transfer the density rights.  The City later paid $5 million to extinguish those density rights in the 
meadow.  Mr. Fey thought this was a good example of the drawbacks of transferring density.  Mr. 
Fey agreed with the comments that Park City is too small to receive density from the County.  They 
already have enough density issues within the City.   Mr. Fey questioned why pictures were included 
in the General Plan that did not apply to Park City because it suggests things that are not wanted in 
the community.  One example was running the BART system down the highway from Park City to 
Kimball Junction.   If the goal is to maintain a small town community feel, running a trolley into the 
middle of town tell visitors that Park City is no longer a small community.  Mr. Fey referred to a 
comment in the General Plan about taking climate change mitigation to the next level.  However, it 
was not defined and he was unsure what the next level would be and what it would cost the 
community.  They need to have that understanding before they authorize the Staff to move to the 
next level.  Mr. Fey had the same issue with being “The greenest town in the United States.”  
Nothing was defined and the cost was unknown.  Before they put things in the General Plan that 
drives the direction for the Staff they need to understand exactly what they were being directed to 
do.  Mr. Fey noted that paragraph 5.9 talks about legally limiting the size of a house that the person 
can build on their property.  He was unsure if placing that limit was legal in the State of Utah.  If it is 
not legal it should be removed from the General Plan.  He stated that one reference in the General 
Plan talks about limiting airline travel.  He asked if they were discouraging visitors from coming to 
Park City.  The General Plan talks about spending money on a communication facility for internet 
conferencing rather than having people come to Park City for a conference and spend their money.  
Mr. Fey questioned why they would limit the number of visitors coming to Park City.  If that was not 
the intent, the language should be changed.  Mr. Fey disagreed with the idea of a pool of grant 
money to help fund start-up businesses.  He thought they should simplify the General Plan and 
remove all photos and analogies that do not pertain to park City.  Mr. Fey referred to an earlier 
comment about the Planning Commission voting this evening to approve the General Plan and 
forward a recommendation to the City Council.  Due to the number of changes, additions and 
deletions, the community should have the opportunity to look at a clean copy and make comments 
before the General Plan is approved.                 
 
Ruth Meintsma, a resident at 305 Woodside, commented on page 5 of Historic Character.  She 
referred to a note on the new edits that mentioned the graphics of what is and is not compatible in 
Historic Park City.  She could not recall whether the Planning Commission had talked about the 
graphic.  Ms. Meintsma stated that one was quaint and charming versus cold and hostile.  In her 
opinion, for someone who wants to build it does not have to be quaint and charming.  She 
apologized for not having had the opportunity to draft language for their consideration.  Ms. 
Meintsma thought quaint and charming was too specific.  It is compatible but it does not have to be 
quaint and charming to be compatible.  She stated that no one would ever build something under 
the description of cold and hostile.  Ms. Meintsma thought it was interesting that architecturally 
significant was compatible because vernacular housing is not considered architecturally significant.  
Regarding modern and sterile, she understood that the Planning Department was considering 
modern and how that fits in.  She thought it was too soon to say that modern was not compatible.  
Ms. Meintsma pointed out other areas where the wording needed to be better defined and she 
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offered to draft better descriptive words to support her comments.  Ms. Meintsma referred to 15B, 
maintain context and scale of locally historic districts.  She thought the word character was missing 
and it should read, “maintain character, context and scale.”  She noted that character was alluded to 
in other areas but in her opinion it could not be mentioned too much in the context of historic 
character. 
 
Dennis Hanlon, representing the Thayne 1 HOA, read from page 11 of the neighborhood section for 
Thaynes Canyon, 1.4, “Thayne neighborhood, a local neighborhood in which primary residents 
choose to live.  Of the neighborhoods in Park City Thaynes has the highest percentage of primary 
residents.  Planning within the neighborhood should be focused towards sustaining the primary 
residential population.”  He agreed with that statement.  Mr. Hanlon read from 1.5, “Thaynes should 
remain a quiet residential neighborhood dominated by single family homes.”  He also agreed with 
that statement.  However, language further in the document contradicts what he had read from 1.4 
and 1.5.  “Some options for Thaynes may include single family homes, attached accessory dwelling 
units and detached accessory dwelling units.”  Mr. Hanlon referred to 1.6, second paragraph, “The 
Planning Commission should consider adopting increased rear yard setbacks or building pads to 
limit future development.”  He thought it was in line with what was being done, with the exception of 
the part about accessory apartments and detached dwellings.  Mr. Hanlon stated that Thaynes is a 
single family neighborhood and accessory apartments were in direct conflict with the CC&Rs. He 
was concerned that having that language in the General Plan would create problems that the HOA 
would have to deal with at a great expense.  Mr. Hanlon requested that “accessory apartment” be 
removed from the General Plan.  He pointed out that Thaynes was the only neighborhood where 
they talk about this specifically.  He could not understand why they singled out Thaynes when it 
would only create problems.  Mr. Hanlon echoed Mr. Fey’s comment about waiting for a clean copy 
before voting.   
                      
Mary Olszewski thanked the Planning Commission for the hours of work they put in.  It was truly 
appreciated.  She stated that her comments would focus primarily on the Thaynes Canyon 
neighborhood.  Ms. Olszewski felt they had reached a juncture of whether to protect the uniqueness 
of each neighborhood and its own character, or to sacrifice these neighborhoods through a rushed 
statistical goal of higher density.  She believed the idea of higher density was a strong motif in the 
General Plan based on the number of times she counted the use of the word.  Ms. Olszewski stated 
that it was impossible to adding rental units to an established neighborhood and keep the same 
flavor to the neighborhood.  Also, adding detached dwelling, human nature is to maximize the 
financial gain from those additional units.  She contends that the units would probably not be 
affordable.  If the intent was to provide affordable housing in these established neighborhoods, she 
believed they would fail.  She has attended many meetings, read the editorials and knows that the 
City had received at least a 100 emails questioning this and other parts of the document.  She had 
not heard one person give public comment embracing the Thaynes Canyon neighborhood section.  
She had gone door to door and did not find it there either.  It was mainly confusion due to the lack of 
simplicity and clarification.  Ms. Olszewski stated that lack of clarification leads to misunderstandings 
and dilemmas for buyers and sellers, realtors and the Planning Department.  She would like to see 
each section of the Thaynes Canyon neighborhood lined out in map; and if possible, she would like 
to see the CC&Rs of each HOA state whether they prohibit or allow rental units.  At that point the 
document would be easier for the public to read and make a better determination.  Ms. Olszewski 
was concerned about entering a realm of unintended consequences.  She did not believe there was 
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a mandate for this type of density in an established neighborhood; or there was a misinterpretation 
of the vision sessions that took place.  Ms. Olszewski asked the Planning Commission to take their 
time and that the document be refined because some areas necessitate it to avoid unintended 
consequences.  
 
Jo Scott appreciated the time the Planning Commission has taken to discuss the General Plan.  She 
also appreciated the opportunity to give public input.  Ms. Scott asked the Planning Commission to 
delay their vote on the General Plan for three reasons.  First, Commissioner Thomas was absent 
this evening and as the future Mayor, his input and vote was critical.  She believed that was a 
reason to delay a vote.  Ms. Scott had listened to Director Eddington on the radio and he pointed out 
that the plan was a guide and a reference that is referred to often in the planning process.  She 
understood that it was a basis for the LMC.  When she heard him talking she was struck by the 
importance of this document and how it would affect Park City for many years.  Ms. Scott did not 
think it was right to vote when one member was absent.  Her second reason for delaying the vote 
was the lack of time to clear up conflicting and confusing language in the General Plan, as 
evidenced by their discussion this evening.  She has attended every General Plan meeting and until 
this evening she had not heard any discussion on the basic concepts of the General Plan.  Her third 
reason for delaying a vote is that Park City citizens have not had enough time to read this document 
and comment on it.  She wanted to know how they went from the community visioning process to a 
few people writing the General Plan in the Planning Department and then to the Planning 
Commission and the City Council as a finished document before it was put on line a month before 
the City Council was scheduled to vote.  This is a busy time of year and it is difficult to get people to 
take an interest and attend a public hearing to give the variety of input that is important.  Ms. Scott 
begged the Planning Commission to delay this process and give it more time so they end up with a 
clear and consistent General Plan that is easy to understand and has been thoroughly vetted.   
 
Lisa Wilson stated that she is in the property management business and she owns apartments and 
condos in Alaska.  They started in the business in the late 1980’s when they started buying 
foreclosures from Freddie Mac and HUD.  Ms. Wilson provided practical experience of what 
happens with renters.  She learned that one bad tenant can ruin your life.  Ms. Wilson stated that if 
they start putting affordable housing in the midst of a residential area, she guaranteed there would 
be problems.  Based on her experience it would change the fabric of residential neighborhoods.   
 
Chair Worel closed the public hearing. 
 
Chair Worel stated that because Commissioner Thomas was unable to attend this evening he had 
emailed his comments and asked her to read them into the record.  Chair Worel noted that 
Commissioner Thomas had outlined 13 points. 
 
1)  The process for reviewing and adopting the General Plan has been complicated and confusing 
for the Planning Commission and the public.  We received the General Plan in March but didn’t 
begin discussing it until June.  The Planning Commission and the City Council are simultaneously 
focusing on different sections in order to meet an arbitrary deadline.  The City Council has not seen 
the last round of Planning Commission edits for sections that they have already reviewed, while the 
Planning Commission has yet to receive a draft containing its most recent edits or a packet 
containing any other General Plan material, yet we are expected to vote on in 48 hours. 
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2)  When do we get to talk about trends and go over the comparison of old and new. 
 
3)  There are a lot of good things in this Plan but they are too hard to find.  The General Plan is too 
big and has too many words to be useful. 
 
4)  We need priorities in a General Plan.  This is more like a shopping cart of random ideas.  It also 
lacks structure and contains too many sidebars, the significance of which is unclear.  The Plan 
should answer the question, what is most important to Park City; affordable housing, open space, 
etc. 
 
5)  This plan talks about adding density in every section of a neighborhood.  When and where has 
the Planning Commission or the public talked about this? 
 
6)  Do we really want to expand the City limits?  What is the source of this idea?  How can we 
expand our boundaries and still stay a small town.   
 
7)  How connected do we want to be to Salt Lake City?  The more connected we are to Salt Lake 
City the more we become a suburb to them.  
 
8)  All the comparisons in this Plan are about big cities; (Oregon Metro, Pineland, New Jersey, City 
of Atlanta to name a few).  We need to see things that talk about resort communities that are close 
to our size. 
 
9)  We are asked to approve maps and charts we cannot read.  We cannot and will not approve 
something we have not read. 
 
10)  We are working off of three versions of this plan that are not dated and have changes in them 
that we have not talked about.  We now have a fourth, as of Monday morning, December 9th, we 
have not seen and are asked to pass on a recommendation to City Council. 
 
11)  We have asked numerous times for meetings with Staff so we could go over this Plan page by 
page and have never gotten one.   
 
12)  There are several recurring themes in this General Plan that were never talked about that keep 
coming up, such as moving density from County to City, expanding the City boundaries, putting 
more density in existing neighborhoods, flexibility and speeding up the approval process.  We 
should have talked about these ideas and received public input before Staff scattered them 
throughout the Plan. 
 
13)  The Planning Commission continues to feel strongly that the Planning Commission meeting 
format and document control by the Staff has failed to afford the Planning Commission an 
interactive and comprehensive review of the complete and updated draft of the General Plan.  To 
meet the spirit of Land Management Code Section 15-12-15(B),  “The Planning Commission shall 
have the primary responsibility to initiate and update the General Plan.”  While that may seem an 
odd position to take given the amount of time the General Plan review has been pending, please 
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understand that our perspective is numerous requested edits that were never incorporated by Staff 
or done so only partially.  Some sections with significant policy matters were sent to Council before 
we finished and now returned with only a few days to review yet more changes.  While we recognize 
the State Code ultimately allows the Council to be the final decision maker on the Plan and edits 
may be made without return to the Planning Commission, a truly inclusive process would not be 
rushed for an artificial deadline, notwithstanding the desire to finish the document prior to upcoming 
changes in officials.  The Planning Commission has implicated meetings to allow for an orderly page 
by page review as the Council has been affording with real time edits.  A more substantive dialogue 
and better product would have assuredly been the result.  Therefore, regardless of the negative or 
positive or continuing recommendation from the Planning Commission, we believe it is the Council’s 
obligation to remand the General Plan back to the Planning Commission to conclude a full and 
proper review of a complete draft document.  We would not make this request if we did not feel it 
was imperative not only for the health, safety and welfare of the residents, but more importantly, to 
maintain the civility and consensus based approach of community planning and citizen engagement 
that has set this community apart, and which keeps Park City Park City. 
 
Chair Worel reiterated that those were the comments Commissioner Thomas had forwarded to her 
to be read into the record. 
 
Commissioner Wintzer stated that he and Commissioner Thomas had talked about this and he 
agreed with his comments.  They had worked on it together, along with Commissioner Hontz.  
Commissioner Hontz confirmed that she was a part of it and she supported the comments that were 
read into the record. 
 
Commissioner Hontz stated that she had many issues of her own to discuss.  Commissioner 
Strachan suggested that the Planning Commission decide whether or not they would take action this 
evening before spending hours on edits.  Commissioner Hontz concurred; however, if she came 
back with her edits it would be as a member of the public since this was her last time on the 
Planning Commission.  She was not opposed to doing that but she wanted everyone to be aware 
that she, Commissioner Wintzer and Commissioner Thomas would no longer be on the Planning 
Commission.                        
 
Chair Worel stated that if the Commissioners had general comments they wanted on the record they 
should state those now.  She was not interested in going through the edits until the Planning 
Commission decided whether or not to vote this evening.   
 
Commissioner Hontz stated that she had spent a significant amount of time on the comparison that 
had not yet been discussed.  She wanted her thoughts on the record as to how they should move 
forward.  In terms of future edits, Commissioner Hontz was willing to submit her edits to the Planning 
Department, which included the toxic soils at Quinn’s Junction that have not been adopted, 
ridgelines, and the map in the neighborhood section of Bonanza Park that have not been 
addressed.  She had spent over nine hours reviewing the comparison of the old General Plan with 
the new General Plan item by item.  She encouraged the Commissioners and the public to do the 
same.  Commissioner Hontz stated that she went through each bullet listed and each section and 
compared the two to see if they said the same thing.  She thought the comparison format was what 
the General Plan should be.  It was concise and easy to track the community vision all in one place. 
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 It was a bullet point format that was easy to comprehend in terms of what is and is not allowed.  The 
larger document was good information but it was painful to work through and unusable.  
Commissioner Hontz suggested that everyone contemplate whether the comparison format would 
work or some other concise format that people would be able to use.   
 
Commissioner Hontz stated that in going through every bullet point she realized that the people who 
wrote the General Plan lived here and wanted to continue living here.  Those people cared about 
Park City and keeping Park City Park City.  Commissioner Hontz did not have that feeling when she 
read the new General Plan.  She felt it was more about trends that were trending everywhere in the 
United States.  Some things were to general and too urban to be in a General Plan for Park City.   
Commissioner Hontz cited examples to make her point.  She noted that throughout every section 
things are either no longer included or they have changed sufficiently enough that they do not reflect 
the current General Plan.  Commissioner Hontz believed the General Plan needed to be updated 
but she thought it was important to note that those who wrote the current Plan had a lot of powerful 
things to say.  Some of those need to change but many of them need to stay and they need to 
continue to support what made Park City what Park City is.  She was not willing to erode on the 
issues and weaken the language.  There needs to be a forum where this could be addressed.   
 
Commissioner Hontz thought the public comments were fantastic and she was pleased that more 
people were attending and showing an interest.  Another element of keeping Park City Park City is 
to keep the lines of communication open and to welcome and encourage input.  The public’s ability 
to participate will make a great Plan and so far they have failed on that element.  She had 
encouraging public outreach since June and she will continue to advocate for it.  
 
Commissioner Wintzer stated that with the new General Plan he was unsure how they could go 
through an MPD or a major project and say that it complies or not complies with the General Plan.  
The document is very vague and it is primarily a list of items that have been done around the world; 
but it does not provide the needed direction.  He could cite seven or eight places in the current 
General Plan under the Old Town section that says new construction was threatening the core, size 
and mass.  Three or four times it talked about protecting ridgelines and hillside.  He did not believe 
the language in the new Plan was that strong and it was not present in a way that shows what is 
most important.  Commissioner Wintzer was concerned that the new General Plan was big and 
massive without saying what they want.  He was also concerned that there were several dominating 
themes that go through the General Plan.  He counted 25 places that talked about adding density.  
He pointed out that they have never talked as a community about adding density. They now have 
the right under existing Codes to add 3400 units of residential construction and a 1.8 million square 
feet of commercial space that could be built today.  On top of that they were talking about adding 
more density in town.  They have taken small town and added TDRs and pictures of big rails.  He 
believed they misinterpreted the core values.  His issue about missing items that were in the minutes 
was small compared to the big items they should have started with.  Commissioner Wintzer 
appreciated Commissioner Hontz’s work on the comparisons.  He had started the same exercise 
and it was very daunting.  Commissioner Wintzer believed they had started in the middle of a 
concept and kept going without stopping to regroup.   
 
Commissioner Strachan concurred with the 13 comments submitted by Commissioner Thomas.  He 
believed an arbitrary deadline was being imposed.  He was unsure that it needed to be imposed or 
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what advantage the community, the Planning Commission or the City Council would gain by sticking 
to the December deadline.  Commissioner Strachan was troubled by the scattered process.  The 
Planning Commission and City Council were making simultaneous edits, and he was certain the 
Staff had to be overwhelmed by input from 14 people and trying to filter out where there was 
consensus and which changes should be made.  Commissioner Strachan agreed with the public 
comment that at some point the City Council and the Planning Commission have to give the 
document to the public for review and input.  It was not a cohesive and decided process because 
they were in a rush to get it finished.  In terms of the overall structure, Commissioner Strachan 
believed they were closer than what Commissioners Hontz and Wintzer thought.  He did not think it 
was necessary to revamp or restructure the document.  His issue was that they had not gone 
through it thoroughly enough and it was impossible to do so by December 31st.  Commissioner 
Strachan did not think it was the fault of the Planning Commission or the Staff.  It was a giant plan 
and an important document and they did not get it done as fast as they thought they could.  
Commissioner Strachan thought the solution was to extend the deadline.  
 
Commissioner Gross concurred with all the comments.  He thought they were pushing a deadline as 
opposed to working the Plan, and he wanted to hear citizen feedback on a final document.  
Commissioner Gross stated that he would have a hard time voting on the General Plan this evening. 
                                           
                                    
Commissioner Savage stated that when he joined the Planning Commission five years ago he 
joined at Commissioner Thomas’ encouragement to participate in the process of developing the 
General Plan.  Commissioner Savage noted that this was also his last meeting as a Planning 
Commissioner.  One comment he has tried to be consistent on is the idea of starting at the end and 
working back to the beginning.  Commissioner Savage stated that they do not have a concise, 
straightforward executive summary of what the General Plan is supposed to be, where someone 
could get a very good idea of the overall structure of the General Plan, the goals, objectives and the 
schedules for implementation that could inform the LMC and have a balance of this information 
available to back up the information contained in the summary.  Commissioner Savage remarked 
that currently they have a tremendous amount of information with all kinds of content; but it lacks 
context.  It is important to have the summary for people to understand how all this information plugs 
with the rest of the data. Commissioner Savage recommended that someone sit down with what 
they have and try to structure a straightforward, understandable summary of the overall General 
Plan and utilize it as background and support for the summary document.  Commissioner Savage 
believed the likelihood of someone being able to read the document, digest it and understand it was 
mind numbingly painful.  If it was that difficult for the Planning Commission, he was concerned about 
people who just wanted to be involved from the point of view of good citizenship and/or putting forth 
an application.   
 
Chair Worel commended the Staff for their amazing work and the work they will continue to do on 
the General Plan.  She understood that it was a colossal undertaking and she personally 
appreciated all the work they did.  She also appreciated the work of her fellow Commissioners.   
Chair Worel thanked the public for taking the time to read the document and provide input.  She 
agreed with her fellow Commissioners that the document was not ready for a vote.   
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Commissioner Wintzer thanked the Staff, understanding that the process has been as painful for 
then as it has been for the Planning Commission.  He realized that they worked diligently to get it 
done and their effort was commendable.   
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Hontz moved that the Planning Commission CONTINUE the General Plan 
to a date uncertain with the following proposals.  First, to incorporate all the comments and 
proposed changes discussed this evening.  Second, to have the City participate in significant 
outreach to the public to encourage their participation moving forward.  Third, to produce a 
document that takes all of the key bullets out of the master document, puts them in one place and 
possibly add additional components so the document is in summary form before going forward.  
Commissioner Wintzer seconded the motion.   
 
VOTE:  The motion passed unanimously.       
 
ADOPTION OF MINUTES 
  
November 20, 2013 
 
Commissioner Wintzer stated that his comments reflected on pages 10-15 of the Minutes were not 
incorporated into the General Plan.  He requested that the Staff relook at the comments and add 
them to the General Plan.  Commissioner Hontz remarked that her comments from that particular 
section were also not incorporated.   
 
Commissioner Hontz referred to page 3 and noted that she was not shown as being in attendance 
for the PCMR Work Session item.  She corrected the minutes to reflect that she was in attendance.  
After announcing that she would be recusing herself, she was told by the Legal Department that she 
could stay for that discussion.       
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Wintzer moved to APPROVE the minutes of November 20, 2013 as 
amended.  Commissioner Gross seconded the motion.      
 
VOTE: The motion passed.  Commissioner Savage abstained from the vote since he was absent on 
November 20th.  
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
 
There were no comments. 
                         
STAFF/COMMISSIONER COMMUNICATIONS AND DISCLOSURES 
 
Commissioner Strachan thanked Commissioners Wintzer, Hontz and Savage for their time and 
effort serving on the Planning Commission.  He has the most respect for each of them and he will 
miss them dearly.  The new Commissioners would have big shoes to fill.  Commissioner Strachan 
hoped to see the outgoing Commissioners frequently attend public hearings.        
 
CONTINUATION(S) – Public Hearing and Continuation to date specified.                   
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